
CHP investigates case of food
poisoning

     The Centre for Health Protection (CHP) of the Department of Health is
today (May 14) investigating a food poisoning case involving three persons
who had eaten porcini mushrooms.

     The three patients, a man and two women, aged 22 to 50, presented with
vomiting, diarrhoea, abdominal pain and nausea around four hours after having
dinner with porcini mushrooms purchased from a store in Tuen Mun on April 27
and cooked at home that evening. All patients were admitted to the Accident
and Emergency Department of Tuen Mun Hospital on April 28, have been in a
stable condition and were discharged on the same day upon management.

     The CHP has also alerted the Food and Environmental Hygiene Department
to the incident and the investigations are ongoing.

     "Mushroom poisoning is generally acute. Common presentations include
gastrointestinal symptoms such as nausea, vomiting and abdominal pain
appearing shortly after ingestion. Depending on the mushroom species,
patients may also have other symptoms like profuse sweating, hallucination,
coma or other neurological symptoms, as well as liver failure. Death may
result in severe cases," a CHP spokesman said.

     "We advise the public to buy mushrooms from reputable and reliable
suppliers and not to buy mushroom products which may be mixed with unknown
species. Members of the public should not pick wild mushrooms for consumption
as it is difficult to distinguish edible mushroom species from inedible ones.
Mixing of edible species with inedible or poisonous species of mushroom will
not dilute toxicity. Cooking in most cases does not destroy toxicity," the
spokesman added.

     "If mushroom poisoning is suspected, the patient should seek immediate
medical attention and bring along any available remnant for identification,"
the spokesman said.

Hong Kong team achieves outstanding
results at Asian Physics Olympiad
(with photo)

     A team of eight secondary students representing Hong Kong at the 19th
Asian Physics Olympiad (APhO) performed outstandingly, winning one gold, one
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silver and three bronze medals and an honourable mention.
           
     The APhO aims to promote physics education and to nurture and inspire
teenagers who are highly talented in physics. This year, the APhO was held
from May 6 to May 12 in Hanoi, Vietnam. One hundred and eighty-eight students
from 25 countries or regions with outstanding abilities in physics
participated in the event.
           
     Gaurav Arya (King George V School) won a gold medal in the competition
and Chau Chun-wang (St Margaret's Co-educational English Secondary and
Primary School) won a silver medal. The bronze medalists were Lau Sze-chun
(Diocesan Boys' School), Alvin Tse Cheuk-hin (Yew Chung International School
– Secondary) and Li Tat-sang (Sing Yin Secondary School). Sean Mann (Diocesan
Boys’ School) received an honourable mention.
           
     The Secretary for Education, Mr Kevin Yeung, congratulated the Hong Kong
team today (May 14) on their impressive results. He said, "The remarkable
results achieved by the Hong Kong team this year demonstrate our students'
great potential in physics. The EDB will continue to nurture more students
with an interest and talent in STEM and support STEM-related activities, so
as to enrich the talent pool of Hong Kong and enhance the competitiveness of
Hong Kong in the international arena."
           
     The members of the Hong Kong team, which was fully funded by the EDB,
had earlier distinguished themselves in the Hong Kong Physics Olympiad and
subsequently received training under the Physics Enhancement Programme
arranged by the Hong Kong Academy for Gifted Education (HKAGE) and the Hong
Kong University of Science and Technology. These students were then selected
to take part in the APhO this year.  
           
     The EDB has always worked in close collaboration with relevant parties
in grooming students with high abilities in STEM. The EDB also organises
local STEM-related competitions and learning activities every year to help
identify promising students, while the HKAGE provides systematic and advanced
training programmes to enhance the achievement of these students. The success
of the Hong Kong team this year is the fruit of collaboration among different
parties in nurturing high-potential students in Hong Kong. The Government
will continue to collaborate with various stakeholders to further promote
STEM education and identify more talents.
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Seminar promotes water sport safety
(with photos)

     To enhance the public's knowledge of water sport safety, the Marine
Department (MD), the Hong Kong Police Force and the Leisure and Cultural
Services Department (LCSD) held the 2018 Safety Afloat Educational Seminar at
the Hong Kong Space Museum today (May 14). The Assistant Director of Marine
(Port Control), Mr Lai Chi-tung, spoke at the seminar and reminded the public
to be well prepared before participating in water sport activities to ensure
safety.
 
     The MD reminded coxswains and vessel operators to make appropriate
preparations before setting sail for water sport activities. They should plan
their voyages and consider whether the vessel's structure is suitable for the
water area and the activity to be conducted. There should be enough
experienced crew members on board to guide passengers to follow safety
instructions when engaging in water sport activities. Coxswains and vessel
operators should also familiarise themselves with all the safety precautions
and contingency measures, and check the vessel's structure and its safety
equipment on board before setting sail, and know the location of the
equipment and how to use it. They should also collect sufficient weather
forecast information for the whole voyage and take heed of weather conditions
or warnings.
 
     Coxswains operating pleasure vessels should navigate carefully when
entering shallow waters, speed-restricted zones or waters with others taking
part in water sport activities. Vessel operators should take appropriate
safety measures to avoid any possible risk if they see other water sport
activities nearby.
 
     The MD has implemented new regulation since last August on small open
cruisers by introducing conditions in the Operating Licences of these vessels
to impose restrictions on their operating area. The MD urges the owners to
renew the licences of their vessels as soon as possible.
 
     Meanwhile, swimmers should swim at beaches with lifeguards on duty, stay
inside the beach area and avoid swimming near anchored vessels. They should
understand their physical abilities, take care of their children and avoid
swimming alone or away from companions. They should also refrain from
swimming right after consumption of food, alcohol or drugs. To prevent
accidents, divers shall observe relevant guidelines and maintain safety
awareness at all times. In particular, while surfacing, special attention
should be paid to the environment and movement of vessels in the vicinity.
Proper buoyant signals should be displayed.
 
     As the typhoon season is approaching, the MD urges owners, coxswain and
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persons-in-charge of local vessels, including pleasure vessels, to remain
vigilant to the threat of typhoons. Before the onset of a typhoon,
appropriate precautionary measures must be taken to ensure the safety of
persons on board and vessels.
 
     The MD will continue its promotional and educational work to enhance the
safety awareness of the public. To further enhance public awareness in the
use of local vessels during water sport activities, the MD has produced
promotional leaflets to provide safety advice concerning various water sport
activities.
 
     Officers of the Marine Police and the MD will step up their patrol
activities in speed-restricted zones, waters in the vicinity of popular
beaches and water sport sites, and will take action against any illegal or
reckless boating activities. The LCSD lifeguards will also keep an eye out
for boating activities at beaches and the adjacent waters. They will alert
officers of the MD and the Marine Police to take law enforcement action
against offenders when necessary.

     The MD hopes that the industry and the public will co-operate in
promoting water sport safety, so that everyone can enjoy pleasant leisure
activities.

    

Speech by CE at opening of Ministerial
Segment of 74th Session of United
Nations Economic and Social Commission
for Asia and the Pacific in Bangkok
(English only)

     Following is the speech by the Chief Executive, Mrs Carrie Lam, at the
opening of the Ministerial Segment of the 74th Session of United Nations
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Economic and Social Commission for Asia and the Pacific (ESCAP) today (May
14) in Bangkok, Thailand:

Your Excellency Madam Chair, Excellencies, Executive Secretary, distinguished
delegates, ladies and gentlemen,

     Good morning. It is a great pleasure to join you all at the 74th session
of the United Nations Economic and Social Commission for Asia and the
Pacific, and to have the opportunity to address the distinguished audience
here in my capacity as Chief Executive of the Hong Kong Special
Administrative Region (SAR).

     I assumed the office of the Chief Executive – by the way, the first
woman to hold this position in Hong Kong – less than a year ago on the 1st of
July, 2017. That was an historic day for Hong Kong, for it marked the 20th
anniversary of the establishment of the Hong Kong SAR. Since our return to
the motherland, the People's Republic of China, in 1997, the Hong Kong SAR
has been exercising a high degree of autonomy and "Hong Kong people
administering Hong Kong" in strict accordance with the Basic Law, our
constitutional document. This demonstrates the full and successful
implementation of the "One Country, Two Systems" principle, which has been
widely recognised by the international community.

     The unprecedented "One Country, Two Systems" principle allows us to
strengthen and leverage on ties to the Mainland economy, while maintaining
our unique strengths in the rule of law, independence of the Judiciary, our
capitalist system, rights and freedoms, etc. It also allows us to conduct
external affairs in the name of Hong Kong, China and build global ties,
including our participation in ESCAP as an associate member, as well as in
such organisations as the World Trade Organization (WTO) and Asia-Pacific
Economic Cooperation (APEC) as a separate member. I would say that the "One
Country, Two Systems" principle has been the foundation of Hong Kong's many
achievements, including our reputation as the world's freest and most
competitive economy, and will be essential to Hong Kong's continued
prosperity and stability in many years to come.

     We will continue to leverage on our advantages under "One Country, Two
Systems" in sustaining our economic growth, which stood at 3.8 per cent last
year, higher than the average growth rate of 2.9 per cent over the preceding
decade. Barring external shocks, the outlook is promising. Indeed, we
published last Friday the first quarter GDP growth, which was a gratifying
rate of 4.7 per cent. I see a lot of opportunities ahead of us brought by the
Belt and Road Initiative outlined by President Xi Jinping almost five years
ago and highlighted by the Executive Secretary just now. As President Xi
said, the Belt and Road Initiative is conceived by China, but it is meant for
the world. Built on multilateral co-operation in infrastructure, in trade and
investment, in culture and in people-to-people bond, the Belt and Road
Initiative will rise as a global economic force deep into the 21st century,
bringing benefits to countries along the Belt and Road as well as other
countries that embrace the Initiative.

     One of the key features of the Belt and Road Initiative is that it is



inclusive. This is highly relevant to the theme of today's session –
inequality in the era of the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development. As
rightly pointed out by a report published by ESCAP last week, while the Asia-
Pacific region has experienced a tremendous socioeconomic transformation
since the early 1990s facilitated by strong and sustained economic growth,
unfortunately the gains from this remarkable performance have not always
benefited those most in need. As a result, many countries in the region have
experienced a widening of existing inequalities, accompanied by environmental
degradation. Amid a strong economic outlook, every economy has the
responsibility, and it is also in their own interest, to do more in terms of
promoting social inclusion and environmental protection, so as to achieve
sustainable development.

     Since taking office, I have had the privilege of participating in
international fora like the APEC Economic Leaders' Meeting, the World
Economic Forum at Davos and the Boao Forum for Asia. I was gratified to hear
the majority of global leaders speaking in support of free trade while at the
same time being committed to making development more inclusive and beneficial
to all. There seems to be broad consensus that governments must take active
steps to deliver a prosperous, secure and sustainable future for all.

     This is exactly what my Government is doing in Hong Kong. In this
respect, it is relevant to note that some 60 per cent of our recurrent budget
is spent on education, social welfare and medical services. Spending on
social welfare has surged by over 86 per cent in the past six years, with a
range of initiatives on social security pioneered by the Commission on
Poverty, which I chaired in my former capacity as the Chief Secretary for
Administration. And one of the top priorities since my taking office is to
increase education spending for initiatives ranging from pre-school support
to enhancing access to university education. In my inaugural Policy Address
delivered last October, I said, "Government expenditure on education is the
most meaningful investment for our future development." I went on to say that
in formulating social policies, the Government's guiding principles are pro-
child, pro-family, pro-work and pro-user. These two main approaches of
government intervention will enable us to narrow the differences not only in
income, but also in opportunities.

     One area which my Government is working very hard on is housing. Given
the lack of developable land in Hong Kong, property prices and rentals have
in recent years risen to an unaffordable level for many households in Hong
Kong, leading to many grass-roots families living in highly undesirable
conditions. We see addressing the housing need of the poor as one of the most
effective means to alleviate poverty and reduce inequality in Hong Kong. In
order to find more land for housing, the community has to rise above sectoral
interests and reach a broad consensus for the Government to move on. A
Government-appointed task force has just launched a public engagement process
aiming at building that common basis.

     On a wider perspective, Hong Kong will continue to support free trade.
As a founder member of the WTO, Hong Kong is a strong believer in and staunch
supporter of free trade and the multilateral trading system. We have
benefited immensely from free trade, which has been instrumental in



developing Hong Kong into an international trade and business centre as it is
today, and we hold the belief that a strong and rule-based multilateral
trading system is a cornerstone of the global economy.

     In order to seize the opportunity of a global economy while at the same
time making economic development more inclusive, we need to improve systems
and institutions to uphold safety, equity, efficiency and justice. This is
what I call "capacity building". When Dr Akhtar (Under-Secretary-General of
the United Nations and Executive Secretary of ESCAP, Dr Shamshad Akhtar) and
I met in Hong Kong last month – and I count myself to be very fortunate to
have had this opportunity to meet with her before her departure from ESCAP –
I said Hong Kong was more than willing to help and share experience in
capacity building with some emerging economies, as part of Hong Kong's
contribution to the promotion of people-to-people bond in the global
environment. I would like to briefly talk about what I have in mind.

     Hong Kong is one of the safest and most efficient cities in the world,
and over the years of our development we have accumulated a lot of experience
in city management, covering areas such as firefighting, flood prevention,
slope stabilisation, aviation safety, railway operation, etc. We have also
built institutions to fight against corruption, promote equal opportunities
and deal with administrative complaints. We will be most pleased to share our
experience with other economies in the Asia-Pacific region and beyond. In
fact we are already doing that. For example, our Independent Commission
Against Corruption has been sharing its rich experience in fighting
corruption in Hong Kong with regions and countries along the Belt and Road to
enhance their integrity. A group of 22 firefighters from Vietnam attended a
five-day high-rise building firefighting course in the Fire and Ambulance
Services Academy in Hong Kong last year.

     Hong Kong's railway operator, the MTR Corporation, is another good
example. The Corporation currently operates in Hong Kong a railway network on
which about 5.6 million passenger trips are made on a normal weekday. Another
5.6 million passenger trips are made on the rail services it operates outside
Hong Kong in the Mainland of China, the United Kingdom, Sweden and Australia.
Leveraging on its railway experience, the Corporation is now involved in a
range of railway construction projects, railway consultancy and contracting
services around the world, as well as operating an MTR Academy.

     Foreseeing the increasing need for highly capable railway-related
professionals, the MTR Academy has been established as a global training and
research hub. Through its tailor-made training curriculum, the MTR Academy
will develop railway executives and professionals in Hong Kong, the Mainland
of China and around the world to drive excellence for existing railway
operations, railway expansion and major infrastructure projects in the
decades to come. Likewise, our Airport Authority has also set up a civil
aviation academy to nurture aviation management talent.

     In addition, Hong Kong's professionals – including our engineers and
surveyors, architects, designers and planners, together with specialists in
financial services, insurance, arbitration, risk management, project
consulting and communications – are highly regarded not only for their



expertise and competence, but also for their professional ethics and service
quality. We expect that the Belt and Road Initiative I mentioned will
generate a lot of demand for professional services in order to turn plans
into reality. We do encourage enterprises from other economies to partner
with Hong Kong professionals under the context of the Belt and Road
Initiative. We are confident in providing the best services to them, and in
the process contributing to capacity building.

     Apart from capacity building, I would also like to stress that, as a
responsible global citizen, Hong Kong will play its part in protecting the
environment. As ESCAP's report points out, environmental degradation is
closely linked to inequality and low-income countries of the region are more
exposed to environmental degradation. Natural disasters, the frequency and
intensity of which are increasing due to climate change, also cause
disproportionately greater impacts on poorer countries and households and
therefore exacerbate inequalities.

     Hong Kong has accorded top priority to meeting the commitments
formalised under the Paris Agreement. Indeed, we have established a high-
level Steering Committee on Climate Change since 2016 which co-ordinates the
actions of our various bureaux and departments in combating climate
change. The Committee has set an ambitious target – a 65 to 70 per cent
reduction of our carbon intensity by 2030, using 2005 as the base. This is
equivalent to an absolute reduction of 26 to 36 per cent of Hong Kong's
carbon emissions, and will result in a per capita emission reduction from
about 6 tonnes to 3.3 to 3.8 tonnes. To achieve this ambitious target, we are
adopting a multi-pronged approach. We will, for example, gradually replace
most of our coal-fired generation units with cleaner energy sources. We will
also encourage the development of renewable energy and implement an energy-
saving plan to promote energy efficiency and green building advances
throughout Hong Kong.

     Furthermore, we will strengthen the climate readiness of the city as a
whole. That includes cooling the city through such measures as landscaping
and wind-environment design. The promotion of a "use less, waste less"
culture is also crucial to achieving low-carbon living. To that end, we will
enhance public education on sustainable consumption and waste reduction, and
implement a municipal solid-waste charging scheme to encourage behavioural
changes. All this, and much more, is set out in "Hong Kong's Climate Action
Plan 2030+" published last year.

     We live today in a global village, and are inextricably linked by
threats from climate change, dwindling resources, environmental degradation
and much more. These growing concerns are beyond the resources or the ability
of any one country or economy to confront and conquer alone. Our solutions
should embrace greater co-operation across political, economic and social
boundaries. All of us have a shared responsibility towards the well-being of
our planet and everyone in it. Indeed, one of the 17 Sustainable Development
Goals under the United Nations 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development calls
for actions to strengthen the means of implementation and revitalise the
global partnership for sustainable development.



     Speaking of the Sustainable Development Goals, it took more than three
years of intergovernmental negotiations before world leaders adopted the 17
Sustainable Development Goals, and they represent a cohesive and integrated
package of global aspirations the world commits to achieving by 2030. With a
pledge that no one would be left behind, another one of the 17 goals is to
reduce inequality within and among countries. This shows the timeliness of
today's theme, and brings me back to what I emphasised earlier – the
importance of inclusiveness in social and economic growth.

     Before I close, let me thank ESCAP again for giving me this opportunity
to speak and I wish you a most successful and rewarding session.

     Thank you very much.

Fresh beef sample found to contain
sulphur dioxide

     The Centre for Food Safety (CFS) of the Food and Environmental Hygiene
Department announced today (May 14) that a fresh beef sample was found to
contain sulphur dioxide, a preservative which is not permitted to be used in
fresh meat. The CFS is following up on the case.
      
     A spokesman for the CFS said, "Subsequent to announcing earlier that a
fresh beef sample taken from a fresh provision shop in Sham Shui Po was
detected with sulphur dioxide, the CFS took another fresh beef sample from
the same shop for testing during follow-up investigation. A similar
irregularity was detected with the test result showing that the sample
contained sulphur dioxide at a level of 560 parts per million."

     According to the Preservatives in Food Regulation (Cap 132BD), it is an
offence to add sulphur dioxide to fresh or chilled meat. The maximum penalty
is a $50,000 fine and six months' imprisonment.
      
     Prosecution will be instituted should there be sufficient evidence.
      
     Sulphur dioxide is a commonly used preservative in a variety of foods
including dried fruits, pickled vegetables and meat products such as sausages
and grilled burgers, but under the Regulation it is not permitted in fresh or
chilled meat. Nonetheless, individual meat traders have been found illegally
using sulphur dioxide to make meat look fresher. This preservative is of low
toxicity. As it is water soluble, most of it can be removed through washing
and cooking. However, susceptible individuals who are allergic to this
preservative may experience breathing difficulties, headache and nausea.
      
     The spokesman reminded the food trade to comply with the law and not to
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sell fresh or chilled meat adulterated with sulphur dioxide. Members of the
public should purchase meat from reliable market stalls or fresh provision
shops. They should avoid buying or consuming meat which is unnaturally red
and maintain a balanced diet to avoid malnutrition or excessive exposure to
chemicals from a small range of food items.
      
     The CFS will continue to follow up on the case and take appropriate
action.


